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QUARTERLY MEETING REMINDER
SATURDAY, JUNE 19th, 7:00 PM

BLOOMINGTON,  INDIANA
IU GEOLOGY BUILDING, ROOM 143

(SAME ROOM AS BIG MEETING)

The quarterly meetings are for the elected Board to conduct business and for our members and
other interested persons to have an open forum to talk about cave and karst conservation and
related topics.  Past, present, and future IKC projects are discussed to solicit comments and
input from our members and the caving community as a whole.  The meetings are informal, and
everyone is encouraged to attend and participate.  The IKC Board wants your input.

Preliminary Agenda Items:  Brief recap of last quarter’s activities; Wayne Cave Preserve work-
days (day’s accomplishment and work left to be done);  Wayne Cave fund-raising status;  Treas-
urer’s Report;  HNF inventory project;  Buddha Karst Preserve tree maintenance; Grotto Liaison
agreement; and more...

Meeting directions: The Geology Building is located at 10th and Walnut Grove.  Tenth Street
runs east/west and is one of the major streets that cut across the IU Campus.  Park behind the
building, parking permits are not enforced at night.  Enter the building from the rear at the
west end.  The room is halfway down the hall on the right.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR

19 JUN  =  IKC QUARTERLY MEETING, Bloomington (see above)

19-20JUN  =  WAYNE PROPERTY WORK WEEKEND, Bloomington (see page 6)

26 JUN  =  WAYNE PROPERTY WORK DAY, Bloomington (see page 6)

12-16JUL   =  NSS CONVENTION, Marquette, MI

21 AUG =  HENDERSON PARK WORK DAY, Salem (see page 5)

?? SEP  =  IKC QUARTERLY MEETING/COOK-OUT (location and date TBD)

25 SEP  =  LOST RIVER TOUR, Orleans

For more information on the Indiana Karst Conservancy, visit our web site at http://www.ikc.caves.org or write to our PO box.
Membership to the IKC is open to anyone interested in cave and karst conservation.  Annual dues are $15. Please see inside
back cover for the membership application form or to make a much appreciated donation.

The IKC Update, distributed for free, is published quarterly for members and other interested parties.  The purpose of this news-
letter is to keep the membership and caving community informed of IKC activities and other news related to cave/karst conserva-
tion.  Submission of original or reprinted articles for publication is encouraged.

IKC Update (ISSN 1076-3120) copyright © 2004 by the Indiana Karst Conservancy, Inc.  Excluding reprinted material and indi-
vidually copyrighted articles and artwork, permission is granted to National Speleological Society affiliated organizations to re-
print material from this publication, with proper credit given to the author/artist and the IKC Update.  Articles do not necessarily
represent the opinions of the Indiana Karst Conservancy, the National Speleological Society, or their respective members.
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THE NATURE CONSERVANCY SPRING FLING

by Don Ingle

On April 24th, I had the pleasure of once
again representing the IKC at The Nature
Conservancy annual open house held at
Wyandotte Woods SRA’s Nature Center.
This was the second one of these events that
I have attended, and I must say, I certainly
enjoyed this one much more than my first
one.  Last year I decided to drive down to the
area at night... a decision I was soon to re-
gret.  On the way there, I was passing the
Crane Naval Base heading south, when a
deer quite casually walked into the road and
offered his/her services as an auto body de-
tail technician.  I was not really prepared for
this generous offer, and swerved to avoid
him/her, with a rather limited amount of
success.  I’m afraid I hit the poor thing.
Bummer.  As the kids say, it sure stinks to
be you.  And I am reasonably sure I scared
him/her more than I was at the time, be-
cause when I got out to check the car for
damage, I noticed that I had, among other
things, acquired a nice little deer feces rac-
ing stripe down the passenger side of my car.
And so it was that when I finally arrived at
my destination last year, ready to represent
the esteemed and serious minded cave con-
servation organization that the IKC is, and
also being surrounded by nature and animal
lovers and sundry tree huggers on all sides
as I was, I showed up in a vehicle decked out
in the latest in deer executioner regalia, cov-
ered in deer blood and excrement (mostly the
latter), with nifty little deer fur tufts sticking
out of the top of what was left of my shat-
tered headlight on the passenger side.  Kin-
da looked like eyelashes, it did.  Life is
sometimes sooooo ironic, if you think about
it, isn’t it?.... But I digress.

And so, if I managed to make it there
without hitting anything this year, then I
would have to say that I would call the event
an unmitigated success.  And it was. Though
I did have a quick moment of paranoia as I
came over the top of the hill, when just be-
fore the road that leads to the Nature Cen-
ter, I happened to see a dozen or more jog-
gers headed up the hill right toward me.

This was how I had found out that The
Nature Conservancy was going to be sharing
the event this year with the Pacers and Rac-
ers fun run.  Pacers and Racers, as near as I
was able to figure out, is a local business

specializing in joggers and runners equip-
ment and apparel.  And, over the next hour,
after all had a chance to cool down a bit, door
prizes ensued, and Cassie from The Nature
Conservancy distributed the prize swag.  As
if surviving my arrival was not enough.  The
first hour was hence, somewhat hectic.

But after that, it quieted down quite a bit,
and I got to know a lot of the DNR staff pres-
ent, talked to the nice folks there from Mar-
engo Cave, and generally smiled much, much
more than I usually have a habit of doing.  I
had our display set up adjacent from the hay-
press there inside the new barn and in bet-
ween changing the cave conservation videos I
had brought, and picking up the photogra-
pher’s abandoned display repeatedly (a chore
I shared with the nice folks from Marengo
Cave, who did their share as well), I an-
swered any questions that the people had.

It was difficult to tell just how many peo-
ple remained after the door prizes, because
they were offering a slide show presentation
in the front part of the barn that folks were
wandering in and out of all day, so not many
folks were out and about at any given time,
but my best guess would be about 30.  For
those that stayed, though, they were treated
to free drinks and food, some of which were
donated by many different local businesses,
but two large pots of vegetable soup, vegetar-
ian and otherwise, came courtesy of Cassie
and her sister.  Free trees were even offered
by a local nursery and the DNR.

The Open House ended at 1 PM when all
the folks there, presenters included, could go
on either a nature walk, or a trip to Jewel
Box Cave, if they had not had quite enough
fun, or enough communing with nature.
Guess which venue I chose.  I am sure the
nature walk was splendid as well, though.
The event was, in whole, well-organized and
kudos to should go to both the DNR and The
Nature Conservancy for their efforts in
sponsoring this annual event.  The open
house was a fine example of why contribut-
ing a little time every now and then to repre-
sent the IKC can reap so many benefits.
Every year you get to meet a few more new
people and touch base with old friends, and
sometimes you might even get a pair of free
trees out of the bargain to plant in  your
front yard... Sometimes.
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and Bob Sergesketter.
Much initial work needs to be accomplished in-

cluding clearing brush and dirt/stump piles around
the parking area and driveway; replacing the cul-
vert pipe at the end of the driveway; making a hard-
ened driveway and parking area; installing a gate
towards the end of the driveway; marking a camp-
ing area and making fire rings.

The board approved $2,500 for the driveway
work on February 21, 2004.  The work will be done
over several weekends in June of 2004. The dates
will be dependent on the weather.

COON/GROTTO CAVE PATRON - Keith Dunlap

There were no incidents/problems reported to
the Patron during CY2003.

There were only two authorized recreational
trips to Coon Cave involving seven cavers.  There
was at least one unauthorized trip - Bob Simms
from Michigan took a church group without permis-
sion.  He also cut ruts in the neighbor’s yard when
turning around his bus.  Dave Everton volunteered
to repair the physical damage.  I notified Bob that
visiting the cave without permission (and not sign-
ing waivers, especially with minors) was completely
unacceptable and totally irresponsible.

There were only two recreational trips to Grotto
Cave involving nine cavers.

There were three trips into each cave for scientif-
ic/conservation purposes (the bat census in January,
and trips to remove and then re-install various mon-
itoring equipment/service the alarm systems).

The annual report to the property owner was
drafted and mailed on 12/27.

I made several  ‘‘drive-by’’ checks of the property
during the past year.

There were no unauthorized visits recorded in
either cave by the monitoring speloggers during the
hibernacula closure period (9/2002 to 4/2003).  In
the past seven years since the alarm systems were
installed, there has only been one violation.

The temperature monitoring project continued in
both caves (started the 10th -year deployment on
9/21/2003).

The caves remain in good condition and no in-
cave clean-ups are planned.  There were no surface
workdays either.

Traps were installed in both caves in September
to collect guano for a USFWS pesticide study.

Both caves showed very significant Indiana bat
population gains in 2003, totaling over 13,000 com-
bined.  These are ‘‘historic’’ record numbers.

SHILOH CAVE PATRON - James Adams

The system of permitting up to six trips into Shi-
loh Cave for the general caving community con-
tinued in 2003.  Each trip was limited to ten partic-
ipants.  Six trips were taken this year into Shiloh
Cave -- five of these trips were recreational and one
was a survey trip.

On March 29, 2004, a group from the Western
Indiana Grotto visited.  In May, a follow-up survey

trip was planned to search for additional passages
near the sinkhole entrance.  In July, a group of non-
cavers visited from Belmont, Michigan.  On October
4, the Cave Patron led the annual Central Indiana
Grotto trip.  A second trip in October was scheduled
on October 25 when a group from the St Joseph Val-
ley Grotto visited.  The final recreational trip took
place on December 6, led by a member of the Cen-
tral Indiana Grotto.

SUICIDE CAVE PATRON - Ronnie Burns

I am happy to report that the management plan
for Suicide Cave is continuing to work well.  The
year 2003 passed with no unfortunate mishaps at
the cave.  Visitation was fairly light, with only four
trips for the year.  I personally led two, one in
March and one in June, with five cavers on the first
trip and seven on the second.  The last two trips
were during the weekend of Cave Capers with ten
on one trip and eleven on another.

The condition of the cave remains excellent.
There is no trash, litter, or graffiti in the cave. I
have done no official biology surveys, but the popu-
lation of bats, salamanders, and other cave fauna
looks good. Dr Jerry Lewis inventoried the cave
about four years ago as part of the Blue River Pro-
ject and I still see some of the things today that we
found then.

The condition of the cave can be attributed di-
rectly to the gate.  Limiting access has successfully
protected the cave while not keeping legitimate
cavers out.  I would, however, like to recommend
that the IKC have a work day there this year.  The
gate has trapped some rubble and debris that has
now built up to the bottom of the door.  I believe
that five to ten people could dig it out in an hour or
two.  Afterwards would be a good time to visit the
cave or camp at Delaney.

I have in my file signed waivers for all visitors.
In reviewing the contract with the property owner, I
believe we are entirely in compliance.  I will be for-
warding a copy of this report to the property owner,
the husband of the late Jill Biel.

SHAFT CAVE PATRON - Jeff Cody

In 2003 there were a total of fifteen permits
written for visitation to the cave.  Of the fifteen, I
know of one trip that did not go.  All but two of the
trips went during warm weather months.  No accid-
ents or incidents were reported to me on any of
these trips.

Several times during the year, while in Bloo-
mington for work, I drove by and checked the park-
ing area for excess trash or anything out of order.  I
did not see anything out of the ordinary for the visi-
tations.

I would like to note in this report that we have
an old bolt at the top of the second drop.  This bolt
as been at this spot for at least fifteen years.  I do
not know who set it but I have used it on several

...continued on page 17 










